
PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NEW YORK DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT 
SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR (SUVCW) 

FORT WILLIAM HENRY HOTEL AND CONFERENCE CENTER 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

SATURDAY, MAY 18, 2019 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

 

 

 

 

 

GROUP PHOTO OF THE BRETHREN OF THE 136TH NY DEPT. ENCAMPMENT 

 
PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NEW YORK DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT 

SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR (SUVCW) 
 

FORT WILLIAM HENRY HOTEL AND CONFERENCE CENTER 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

SATURDAY, MAY 18, 2019 
 

Prepared by: 
Bro. Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC 

Department Assistant Secretary 
 

Approved and Reviewed by:  
Bro. Robert Pugsley, PDC 

Department Secretary 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH DEPARTMENT OF NEW YORK 
ENCAMPMENT 

SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR (SUVCW) 
 

FORT WILLIAM HENRY HOTEL AND CONFERENCE CENTER 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

SATURDAY, MAY 18, 2019 
 

Prepared by: 
Bro. Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC 

Department Assistant Secretary 
 

Approved and Reviewed by:  
Bro. Robert Pugsley, PDC 

Department Secretary 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW  

OPENING: 9:15 am by NY Dept. Chaplain Bro. Rev. Mark D. Issacs who gave the Invocation 

-Pledge of Allegiance Recited lead by DC Leo McGuire, PCC 

CALLED TO ORDER: 9:20 am 

-Greetings presented to CinC Don Shaw, PDC by DC Leo McGuire  

-Credentials Report presented by Bro.PDC Daryl Verstreate Jr. 

-Report consisted of: 27 Registered Delegates, 25 Voting Delegates. 

-Bro. Treasurer, Jeffrey Albanese, PDC was appointed to serve as Parliamentarian for the 
Encampment and read the Rules for the Encampment and noted that the encampment utilizes 
Robert’s Rules of Order. 

-Encampment Committee Appointments made by DC McGuire: 

-Constitution and Regulations Committee: Bro. Daryl Verstreate Jr., PDC and Bro. Jeffrey 
Albanese, PDC 

-Reports and Resolutions Committee: Bro. Danny Wheeler, PCinC,  and Bro. David Dziewulski, 
PCC 

-Fraternal Relations: Leo McGuire, PDC and Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC  

-Roll Call of Members: PRESENT are the following: Read by Department Secretary, Robert 
Pugsley, PDC 

Bros. Jeffrey Albanese, PDC, Brian Castler, Perry Cleaveland, Robert Dauchy, PDC, Thomas 
Crounse, James Dolan, Paul Ellis Graham, PDC-Absent-Sick, Dennis Duffy, PCC, Michael Erb, 
Darin Everdyke, John Goodnough, Robert Hensel, PCC, Mark Issacs, Vincent Jockimo, Robert 
Keough, PCC, Fred Kuntz, Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC, Douglass Mabee, Thomas 
Maggs-Absent, Leo McGuire,DC, David Neiss, Jerry Orton, PDC,-Absent, Robert Pugsley, 
PDC, James Russell,PDC, George Shadman-Absent, Donald Shaw, CinC-Guest, Richard 
Straight, John Swartwout, Daryl Verstreate Jr., PDC, Raymond Wheaton, PDC,-Absent, Danny 
Wheeler, PCinC, David Dziewulski, PCC. 
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ROLL CALL OF DEPARTMENT OFFICERS: Commander: Leo McGuire, PCC present 

Sr. Vice Commander- Richard Straight, PCC-present 

Jr. Vice Commander-Darin Everdyke-present 

Secretary Robert Pugsley, PDC- present 

Treasurer- Jeffrey Albanese, PDC-present 

Council 1 Daryl Verstreate, Jr.-present 

Council 2 Paul Ellis-Graham, PDC-excused 

Council 3 Raymond Wheaton, PDC-excused 

Counselor-Danny Wheeler, PDC-present 

Assistant Secretary-Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC-present 

Patriotic Instructor-Richard Straight, PCC-present 

Chaplain-Rev. Mark D. Isaacs-present 

Eagle Scout Coordinator-Brian Castler, CC-present 

Archivist-Lance Ingmire-absent 

Historian-Jerry Orton, PDC-excused 

GAR Highway Officer-Matthew Hereford, PCC-absent 

GRO-Dennis Duffy-present 

Memorials Officer-David Dziewulski, PCC-present 

Webmaster-Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC-present 

Volunteer Editor-Darin Everdyke-present 

ROTC/JROTC Liaison Officer-Jeffrey French, PDC-absent 

Musician-Raymond L. Ball-absent 

Veterans Home Visitation Officer-James Russell, PDC-present 

Color Bearer-Warren McFarland-absent 

Guide-Cael Honig-absent 

Guard-Ryan Wheaton-absent 
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-Department Officer Reports- (See Attached Department Officer Reports in Proceedings) 

-Department Commander Leo McGuire gave his opening remarks as well as his Report 

Notes: Bro. Jerry Orton, PDC, 50 year membership badge received for Bro. Orton 

-Senior Vice Commander Report- Read by SVC Bro. Richard E. Straight, PCC 

Notes: Department Fundraiser 480+ raffle fundraiser letters mailed to Department membership 
on 2/20/19 and on website, Cost $420.00 for mailing expenses (envelopes, coupons, stamps), 
raised gross $1,255.00 to subtract expenses, over 40 return to senders mostly due to address 
changes.  

-Junior Vice Commander Report- Submitted into record by JVC Bro. Darin Everdyke, PCC 

-Secretary Report for 2018 - Read by Robert Pugsley, PDC  

Notes: Annual Report to National submitted on time, Proceedings Submitted late, 

28 members gained, Lost 30 members with 7 deceased, 453 members total, Lost 1 Camp,  

in 2013 we had 548 members, we now have 453 members.  

The Jr. Vice Commander Growth Awards for Growth and Recruitment (for camps that showed a 
net increase in membership) were  announced by Secretary Pugsley, the recipients are:  

Capt. Oliver Tilden Camp #26, Sydney Camp #41, Col. John B. Weber Camp #44,  Col. 
Augustus Van Horne-Ellis Camp #124, and Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544 

The PDC John B. Kernan Cup is to be presented to Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544  

-Treasurer’s Report - Read by Department Treasurer Bro. Jeffrey Albanese, PDC 

Notes: 2 Handouts were passed out of the balances of current year and last year of the 
Department as well as the proposed budget and approved budget of last year as well as 
proposals.  

Current Members 428 

Dues Paying Members Down to 368 (Lost 113 members in 6 years more than 20% of Dept. 
membership) 

Proposed Budget for 2019 is: $8,519.00 (Department is facing a crisis with membership loss) 

*RECOMMENDATION: The Archival Committee bank account held by the Department 
Archivist was directed to be turned over to the Department Treasurer at the 134th Department 
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Encampment this was not done. This bank account is in violation of the National Regulations as 
it not held by the Department Council and funds need to be turned over. The Department 
Treasurer requests the account and funds to be turned over. 

*PROPOSAL RECOMMENDATION for a Resolution to appoint a 5 year special committee on 
recruitment and public relations to find ways to stem our membership losses and execute them. 

*BYLAW CHANGE PROPOSALfor Assistant Department Secretary to be included in the 
Department ByLaws 

Brother LeMay commended for start of a fine website 

Bro. Bob Pugsley, PDC commended for his long standing work as Department Secretary 

Bro. DC Leo McGuire commended for his service as Commander 

-Department Council Report-Verbal report read by Bro. Daryl Verstreate Jr., PDC, Dept. 
Council member 

FInance Reports “the Department Books” were found in great order and approved by the Council 

-Department Counselor Report-Read by Bro. Danny L. Wheeler, PCinC, sad part of suspension 
of camps, 

Believes there needs to be a worksheet for the year for items to be done and when, by month for 
the camps.  

Commends CinC and Department Commander for their hard work this year 

-DC McGuire gives remarks visited 4 states and 8 camps and visited Grant’s Tomb, Thanks 
CinC Shaw for assistance 

-CinC Shaw gives remarks, wishes a harmonious and productive encampment on behalf of the 
officers of the National Organization of the SUVCW. CinC Shaw stated “I didn’t come here to 
talk, I came here to listen, this weekend belongs to New York”. Encouraged Brothers to talk to 
him about concerns. 

-Department Patriotic Instructor, Richard E. Straight, PCC read his report- Camps have been 
active and very successful in their mission to advance the goals of the order. 

-Camps that filed their Annual Patriotic Report 

PI Awards presented:: 

Lincoln Camp #6, PI Pugsley, PDC-presented 

French Camp #17, PI French, PDC-noone present 
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Tilden Camp #26, PI Kimes-noone presented 

Sydney Camp #41, PI Vogt-presented 

Col. John B. Weber Camp #44, PI Erb-presented  

Sgt. Judson A. Hicks Camp #111, PI Pugsley, PDC-presented 

Homer Searle #114, PI Wolczanski, CC-presented 

Col. Augustus Van Horne Ellis Camp #124, PI Albanese, PDC-presented 

Cpl. James Tanner Camp #134, PI Brenner-suspended-not presented 

Col. David Ireland Camp #137, PI Gardiner, CC-suspended-presented 

Col. George L. Willard Camp #154, PI Cooney-presented 

Phineas Catlin Camp #341, PI Dudgeon 

Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544, PI McKendrick, PCC-suspended 

Camps that did not submit reports were: Caywood #146, Smith Camp #193, Cook Camp #223 

Patriotic Instructor Award of $100 presented to Walter H. French Camp #17 to PI Jeffrey 
French, PDC 

Brothers PI’s were commended for their service and Bro. Keough, PCC was commended for his 
work on designing certificates 

-Question from floor from Unknown Brother regarding the PI Award and answered by Bro. 
Jeffrey Alabnese, PDC, that the PI Award of $100 is to include a written report by December 
31st of the year received of how the stipend was used to Department PI and to be included in 
report to next encampment. PDC Albanese asked Bro. Straight if he has ever received a written 
report regarding the PI Awards received in the past, he replied “No, I have never received 
anything back”. 

-Chaplain Bro. Rev. Mark Isaacs-gave his report- 

*Suggestion that when you are on Ancestry.Com and you have found a civil war ancestor that a 
popup should appear saying you are eligible for membership in the sons and daughters of union 
veterans of the civil war. 

Discussion ensued, Bro. Verstreate, PDC commented that a link could be put on Department 
website to the New York State Civil War Soldiers Database for research. 

From Chaplain Report: 8 Brothers passed from 2018 to 2019 
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Abraham Lincoln Camp #6 Roy L. Clement Jr.-9/8/2018, 

Homer Searle Camp #114-Stephen L. Reese-1/6/2018, Patrick J. Kavanaugh-Unknown, Gordon 
A. Knapp-8/17/2018, Elmer Niles-3/13/2019, 

Col. David Ireland Camp #137-Steven Arthur Swartwood-10/28/2018, 

David G. Caywood Camp #146-George W. Artley-12/27/2018, 

Col. George L. Willard Camp #154-Harry George Taylor, Jr.-6/30/2018. 

-Department Eagle Scout Coordinator Brian Castler, CC gave his report- 

First communicated with camps to update current eagle scout coordinator officers, There are 
currently 13 Boy Scout Councils, although 16 councils are currently shown on website. An 
introduction Letter sent in May introducing sons eagle scout program information to councils. 
During the current term 99 eagle scout certificates were rewarded by 9 camps, the camps were 
commended and coordinators for their programs. 

-DC McGuire noted that Bro. ESC Castler paid out of pocket for expenses for the office and that 
all brothers paid out of pocket as we all enjoy what we do, Bro. Castler thanked for his report. 

-Department Archivist, Lance Ingmire submitted a report which was submitted into record; not 
read. 

Historian Report by Bro. Jerry Orton, PDC-submitted his report in absentia into record; not read 

-GAR Highway Officer Matthew Hereford, PCC-not present-report accepted into record; not 
read 

-Memorials Officer Bro. David M. Dziewulski, PCC read his report- General Thomas monument 
project work on monument has been 8 years on going, branches and tree removal, signage 
placed, has since been conducted, limited edition pens of tree branches presented at “Evening of 
the Earl” 20 pens made and with 18 fundraised raised well over $1,000, the 2 first pens will be 
auctioned off separate. The final project of the rejuvenation of the recasting of the iron wrought 
fence, will cost $12,000 to recast. Albany Steel has covered that remaining cost, with other funds 
coming from private donations. Thank you for your support if you bought a stamp cachet, or 
challenge coin. There will be ongoing maintenance to continue the work at the lot with the 
remaining funds. The project was declared “essentially done”.  

The New York State Civil War Memorials Database with Access has been recovered from 
Access, using Google Earth getting exact GIS coordinates and get to camps to finish up Form 
61’s.  

 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

Questions from report were read: 

1. Should the monument information from the old Department website be reconstituted on the 
new Department website. If so, what form should it take? Are photographs too ponderous for the 

Department website? 

2. Should the information be combined with the Access database that has been recovered and 

submitted piece-by-piece to the National database? 

3. Is it worthwhile to trace the loss of the Access database and determine why New York data 
were never properly included in the National database? 

4. What, if anything, can be done to simplify the monument submission process at the 
Department and National level? Can a simple online form be used on the Department website to 
get the overall process re-started? 

-Department Webmaster Report read by Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC - 

Commended predecessor Brother Robert “Bob” M. Paul, PCC in maintaining the old department 
website all of these years and continuing to do so for a good portion of this year while I was 
working to move the site to a new platform.  

PROPOSALS/RECOMMENDATIONS:: 
1. I believe that the process of submitting graves/monuments needs to be discussed in order 

to make what we are doing more in accordance with the Civil War Monument 
Assessment Form #61, specifically with focusing on the form data rather than the images. 

2. That a donation box/button be placed on the Department website to claim donations from 
Brothers/Sisters/Public etc for the Department as a fundraiser and that an online 
pay/payment option be set up for that purpose. 

3. An online payment option be placed on the Department website for encampment 
registrations and banquet registrations by brothers/sisters via paypal or another form of 
payment that would streamline registrations. If there are any fees involved they would be 
passed along as a “convenience fee” to the payer. Obviously this would not be the only 
option, but it may appeal to some members and help streamline the process. 
 

4. Once 501c3 status is achieved as a non-profit we should apply to Facebook to be added 
as a Nonprofit, add a Fundraiser button to our Facebook page which would accept 
donations directly from the public. This would allow us and people to set up fundraisers 
“campaigns” in which the money would be sent to us and we would be allowed to receive 
donations via Facebook such as Facebook’s birthday donations. 
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The 2019 Camp Website Award was awarded to the Moses A. Baldwin Camp No.544 

See the full attached report for more information. 

-Volunteer Editor Darin Everdyke, PCC-read his report 

Compiled 3 submissions editions, Fall Summer, Winter of the Volunteer, thanked everyone for 
submitting material, able to put out 7 pages per edition, all submitted on deadline. 

-JROTC/ROTC-Jeffrey French, PDC-not present-no report 

-DC McGuire excused Bro. Shadman, PDC for not being in attendance 

-Discussion by DC McGuire regarding the ROTC ceremonies 

-Musician Raymond Ball-not present-no report 

-GAR Highway Officer Matthew Hereford, PCC-not present-no report 

Veterans Home Visitation Officer-James Russell, PDC-present-gave a very brief oral report 

Color Bearer, Guard & Guide-No Reports Needed 

Color Bearer-Warren McFarland-absent 

Guide-Cael Honig-absent 

Guard-Ryan Wheaton-absent 

-COMMUNICATIONS: 

1. Endorsement Request from Dept. of Michigan for National Jr. Vice 
Commander-in-Chief, Bro. Paul Davis, PDC 
2. Endorsement Request from Bro. Michael A. Paquette, PDC for National Jr. Vice 
Commander-in-Chief 
3. REQUEST for the reinstatement of PCC Honors for Bro. Darin Everdyke as PCC of 
the Abraham Lincoln Camp #6. Original motion was approved by the Abraham Lincoln 
Camp #6. *Motion for reinstatement of PCC Honors for Bro. Darin Everdyke by Bro. 
Bob Pugsley, PDC, Seconded by Bro. Daryl Verstreate Jr., PDC; MOTION PASSED. 
  
-Greetings and Proclamations read by DC McGuire from Governor Cuomo presenting 
greetings to Encampment, Congresswoman Stefanik from the US House of 
Representatives and Village of Lake George Mayor Robert Blais. - Bro. LeMay 
commended for his work on this encampment. 
-At 10:50 am DC McGuire at the sound of the gavel breaked for 10 minutes- but the 
encampment re-adjourned 20 minutes later 
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-Department Treasurer, Bro. Albanese, PDC stated that he spoke with the CinC and believe that 
that the Baldwin Camp No. 544 is no longer suspended. 

-CinC Shaw gave remarks on the EIN numbers and 990N form and how camps can 
become unsuspended 
 
-Sisters were presented from the Department of New York Auxiliary of the Sons of 
Union Veterans of the Civil War on visitation and an exchange of love gifts were made, 
Brothers and Sisters gave a warm welcome to Sister Department President Diane 
Theetge, and Sister Department Chaplain Kerri LeMay. The brethren and Commander 
gave a warm reception. 
 
-At 11:20 am DC McGuire and PDC LeMay went on fraternal relations visitations to the 
allied orders of the New York Department of the Daughters of Union Veterans of the 
Civil War and then to the New York Department of the Auxiliary Sons of Union 
Veterans of the Civil War and SVC Straight assumed command. 
 
-Bro. Duffy rose to address and state that the status of the Col. Ireland Camp be reinstated 
as they had the same issue as the Baldwin camp, but was ruled out of order as to timing 
of reading committee reports and Bro. Albanese stated that the Ireland camp needs to 
write the Department Commander for reinstatement and their circumstances were not the 
same as the Baldwin Camp. 
  
-COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

1. Legislation Cmte.-No Report 
2. GAR & SUVCW Property and Artifacts Cmte.-No Report 
3. Memorials & Monuments Grant Cmte.-Oral Report read by PDC Albanese no 

report 
4. Lost Proceedings Cmte.-Report read by PDC Albanese, proceedings can be 

reconstructed there is enough material to reconstruct missing years. 
5. Rally Round the Flag Cmte.-Report read by Bro. Straight, 128 letters were mailed 

in a trial to Albany County municipalities for support for the NYS Civil War 
Battleflags and received only 1 response. It would cost 5 million to conserve the 
flags. The state of New York Department of Parks, Recreation, Historic 
Preservation and New York State DMNA has dismantled the New York State 
battleflag preservation project and ability to make donations for project are no 
more. Close to 75% batteflags remaining to be conserved, 472 flags need to be 
conserved. See Full attached report with sample letters. 
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**RECOMMENDATION that the Rally Round the Flags Committee and 
Resolution both be extended for 5 years. 
-SVC Straight asked for suggestions, and discussion ensued.  
-CinC was asked for comment regarding monuments and allying groups and 
national battleflag committee and he addressed those issues 

-At about 11:35 am DC McGuire returned and re-assumed command 
-Ladies were presented from the Department Daughters of Union Veterans of the Civil 
War on visitation and an exchange of love gifts were made, Brothers and Sisters gave a 
warm welcome to the Delegation. The brethren and Commander gave a warm reception. 
 
4. 2019 Department Encampment Cmte.-Report read by DC McGuire, Grant’s Cottage 
will open for us tomorrow at 10 am, DC McGuire will cut a check for everyone’s fee for 
admission. 
 
5. 2020 Department Encampment Cmte.-No committee appointed; It was noted that the 
next Department Commander needs to appoint two new members and announce 
encampment location, date and time. 
 
-DC McGuire adjourned the encampment until 1:30 for Lunch 
 
-DC McGuire re-adjourned the encampment at the sound of the gavel 
 
-DC McGuire appointed Bro. Robert Keough, PCC as Acting Chaplain as Chaplain Rev. 
Isaacs was excused to prepare his sermon for the morning 
 
--Roll Call of Members: PRESENT are the following: Read by Department Secretary, 
Robert Pugsley, PDC: Bros. Jeffrey Albanese, PDC, Brian Castler, Perry Cleaveland, 
Robert Dauchy, PDC, Thomas Crounse, James Dolan, Paul Ellis Graham, 
PDC-Absent-Sick, Dennis Duffy, PCC, Michael Erb, Darin Everdyke, John Goodnough, 
Robert Hensel, PCC, Mark Issacs-Absent, Vincent Jockimo, Robert Keough, PCC, Fred 
Kuntz, Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC, Douglass Mabee, Thomas Maggs-Absent, Leo 
McGuire,DC, David Neiss, Jerry Orton, PDC,-Absent, Robert Pugsley, PDC, James 
Russell,PDC, George Shadman-Absent, Donald Shaw, CinC-Guest, Richard Straight, 
John Swartwout, Daryl Verstreate Jr., PDC, Raymond Wheaton, PDC,-Absent, Danny 
Wheeler, PCinC, David Dziewulski, PCC. 
 
-DC McGuire announced that the Fall, Spring and Winter issues of the Volunteer were 
just now posted on the Department website. 
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-An additional COMMUNICATION: 
-Bro. Thomas Crounse, PCC rose and read a Letter dated May 14th, 2019 submitted from 
Col. David Ireland Camp #137, Col. David Ireland Camp requests that the camp be 
granted as an unincorporated association of the Department has less than a $1,000 in 
treasury.  
-A letter from the Smith Camp was read requesting to be reinstated by PCinC Danny 
Wheeler.  
-Letter from Col. David Ireland Camp No. 137 was read by Secretary Pugsley, PDC 
which was regarding tax status 
-DC McGuire read letter from the Schuyler Smith Camp regarding their current status 
and asking to be reinstated 
ACTION--DC McGuire at the sound of the gavel REINSTATED the Col. David Ireland 
and Schuyler Smith Camps 
-ACTION-Treasurer Albanese passed out a 2 page Budget and motion was made by Bro. 
Wheeler, PCinC and seconded by Bro. Straight, PCC and was PASSED unanimously. 
  
-ACTIONS-COMMITTEE ON RESOLUTIONS- 
1. Bro. PDC Albanese’s proposal on Department of New York SUVCW Recruitment and 
Public Relations Committee was approved unanimously without change and PASSED. 
2. Rally Round the Flag Committee 5-year extension proposal was approved 
unanimously and PASSED. 
3. Bro. LeMay’s proposal; I believe that the process of submitting graves/monuments 
needs to be discussed in order to make what we are doing more in accordance with the 
Civil War Monument Assessment Form #61, specifically with focusing on the form data 
rather than the images. Recommendation is not to proceed, nothing to vote on. FAILED. 
4. Bro. LeMay’s proposal; That a donation box/button be placed on the Department 
website to claim donations from Brothers/Sisters/Public etc for the Department as a 
fundraiser and that an online pay/payment option be set up for that purpose. 
Recommendation is not to proceed. FAILED. 
5. Bro. LeMay’s proposal; An online payment option be placed on the Department 
website for encampment registrations and banquet registrations by brothers/sisters via 
paypal or another form of payment that would streamline registrations. If there are any 
fees involved they would be passed along as a “convenience fee” to the payer. Obviously 
this would not be the only option, but it may appeal to some members and help 
streamline the process. Recommendation is not to proceed, nothing to vote on. FAILED. 
6. Bro. LeMay’s proposal; Once 501c3 status is achieved as a non-profit we should apply 
to Facebook to be added as a Nonprofit, add a Fundraiser button to our Facebook page 
which would accept donations directly from the public. This would allow us and people 
to set up fundraisers “campaigns” in which the money would be sent to us and we would 
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be allowed to receive donations via Facebook such as Facebook’s birthday donations. 
Recommendation is not to proceed, nothing to vote on. FAILED. 
  
-ACTIONS-COMMITTEE ON CONSTITUTION 

1. General Order No. 7 Constitution Amendment Change Ratification for Article 4, 
Section 2B of the National Constitution to delete the words “the last proceeding”. 
Recommendation to accept, PASSED Unanimously by vote. 

2. Bro. Duffy proposed that the graves recognition award proposal to be presented to 
the individual who registers the most graves for the National Organization, 
Recommendation of amendment by PDC Albanese, amended to read as proposed that 
“The graves registration recognition award is to be presented to the individual that 
registers the most graves with the national graves registration officer”. Bro. 
Swartwout seconded with a friendly amendment agreement by Bro. Duffy, PASSED 
unanimously by vote. 
3. Proposal by Bro. Duffy that Article 11, Section 4 first paragraph of the Department 
ByLaws be deleted, Recommendation of amendment by PDC Albanese with a 
friendly amendment agreement by Bro. Duffy, PASSED unanimously by vote. 
4. Proposal by Bro. Duffy that a new Article on Camps with second signatories be 
required on all accounts, safe deposit boxes. The opinion of the Committee is that the 
Department does not have the authority to order the camps to do anything beyond the 
regulations require us to do. The committee moves that the proposal be rejected. 
Friendly amendment by Bro. Duffy withdraws the proposal from ByLaws for the 
Department and that the Proposer requests this of the National Council of 
Administration from the Department. 
5. Bro. Duffy proposed the Headstones Monuments Placement Recognition Award, 
The Committee does not see the need to have another award and moves that the 
proposal be rejected. Motion was  seconded and REJECTED by vote.  
6. Bro. Duffy proposed to place all of the Recipients; Individuals, Camps of all 
Department awards for the last 10 years be placed on the Department website as well 
as the calendar year be specified for awards. The Committee ruled that there is no 
specific language for placement and that the language is not in proper form and 
moves to reject the proposal. The motion was REJECTED by vote.  
7. Bro. Duffy’s Proposal of 11 Changes to the General Regulations Forms needs to be 
studied in more detailed and better explained, the Committee had trouble 
understanding, were DEFERRED to the Legislation Committee to be reviewed and 
reported on at the next Department encampment.  
8. Proposal by PDC Albanese on amendment on duties of Assistant Secretary in 
Section 8, Article VII “Headquarters and Officers” in Department By-Laws by adding 
an additional paragraph prior to the existing paragraph in said section to read as 
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follows: “The Department Commander shall, in consultation with the Department 
Secretary, also appoint an Assistant Department Secretary who shall be responsible 
for preparing the Encampment Proceedings which, upon review and approval of the 
Department Secretary, shall be posted on the Department website in accordance with 
these bylaws and shall further assist the Department Secretary Department Council in 
such other ways as determined by said Department Secretary.” Motion to waive the 
60-day review and the motion itself was passed. The committee moves to approve the 
proposal, and proposal is seconded by Bro. Wheeler, PCinC, all were in favor, 
proposal PASSED. 
  
CAMP REPORTS-All submitted into the record 
-Capt. Oliver Tilden Camp #26 
-Col. G.L. Willard Camp #154 
-Col. Augustus Van Horne Ellis Camp #124 
-Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544 
  
NEW BUSINESS-DISCUSSIONS 
-Bro. LeMay requests for direction on the graves and monuments currently on 
department website-Discussion ensued 
-PDC Albanese asked for ideas for Public Relations-Discussion ensued 
 
-DC McGuire presented a gift of a box of Uncle Sam Chocolates to CinC Shaw. 
  
-DC McGuire adjourned encampment for break at 3:15 pm, to re-adjourn at 3:30 pm 
-DC McGuire re-adjourned encampment however at 3:38 pm 
  
AWARDS 
-DC McGuire presents the Gustav Schurman Musicians Award to Bro. Raymond L. 
Ball, Sr. of the Col. John B. Weber Camp #44 
-50 Year Membership Badge for Bro. Jerome “Jerry” Orton, PDC 
-PDC John G. Kernan Cup presented to the Ellis Camp No. 124 
-Oliver P. Clark Plaque awarded to Bro. Dennis Duffy 
-Archibald Gracie awarded to Ellis Camp #124 
-Newsletter Award awarded to Willard Camp #154 
*AWARDS ADDENDUM*  
Two Department Awards were awarded at the Banquet Saturday Night: 
-The PCinC Joseph S. Rippey Memorial Award for Outstanding Service presented to: 
Bro. Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC and The Dr. Mary Walker Award to Sister Caren 
Cleveland 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

-DC McGuire announced the 2020 Department encampment for the mid Hudson 
valley  

-DC McGuire announced that the Doors will be locked for the duration during 
nominations and elections 

NOMINATIONS and ELECTIONS 
-Secretary Pugsley, PDC gave roll call of members present; Bro. James Russell had 
stepped out and Bro. Isaac went home. 
-Department Commander-Bro. Jockimo nominated PCC Richard E. Straight 
Seconded by Bro. Robert Hensel, PCC, PDC Verstreate motioned to Cast one vote for 
ballot and be closed. No Other Nominations-  
-Sr. Vice Commander-Bro. PDC Pugsley rose to nominate Bro. Everdyke, PCC, 
seconded by PCC Keough, PDC Verstreate motioned to Cast one vote for ballot and 
be closed. No Other Nominations-  
-Jr. Vice Commander-Bro. PDC Albanese rose to nominate Bro. Perry Cleveland, 
PCC, seconded by PCC Keough, PDC Verstreate motioned to Cast one vote for ballot 
and be closed. No Other Nominations-  
-Department Secretary-Bro. PDC Albanese rose to nominate Bro. Robert L. Pugsley, 
PDC, was seconded, no other nominations, nominations were closed.
-Treasurer- Bro. Robert Keough, PCC rose to nominate Bro. Jeffrey Albanese, PDC, 
Seconded by Bro. PDC Straight, no other nominations, nominations were closed. 
-Department Council #1-Bro. Pugsley, PDC nominated Bro. Verstreate, PDC, 
Seconded by Bro. Cleveland, PCC 
-Department Council #2-Bro. Wheeler, PCinC nominated Bro. Raymond Wheaton, 
PDC, Seconded by Bro. LeMay, PDC. 
-Department Council #3-Bro. Wheeler, PCinC, Seconded by Bro. Verstreate, PDC 
Verstreate motioned to Cast one vote for ballot for Bro. Paul Ellis-Graham, PDC for 
all three council members and ballot be closed. The Ballot was cast in favor 
unaminously
-No Other Nominations.
All officers called were elected, Ballot and Nominations were closed, 
Congratulations were announced.

-Delegates to National Encampment- 
Thursday, August 8th-August 11th, 2019, Cleaveland, Ohio 
Bro. Leo McGuire, PDC, Bro. Richard E. Straight, PCC, Bro. Dennis Duffy, Bro. 
Michael Erb, and Bro. David R.Neiss stood elected. 



PROCEEDING MINUTES OF THE 136TH NY DEPARTMENT ENCAMPMENT SUVCW, 
 LAKE GEORGE, NY 

OFFICER INSTALLATIONS 
-CinC Donald Shaw relieved Bro. DC Leo McGuire’s command of the Department. 
-DC Elect Richard Straight submitted his roll of officer appointments which was read 
by Secretary Pugsley, PDC: 
 Patriotic Instructor: William Stump 
Counselor: Danny Wheeler, PCinC 
Chaplain: Rev. Mark Isaacs 
Eagle Scout Coordinator: Brian Castler, PCC 
Archivist: Lance Ingmire 
Historian: Jerome “Jerry” Orton, PDC 
GAR Highway Officer: Matthew Hereford, PCC 
Graves Registration Officer: Dennis Duffy 
Memorials Officer: David Dziewulski, PCC 
Webmaster: Raymond W. LeMay III, PDC 
Volunteer Editor: Darin Everdyke, PCC 
ROTC Liaison Officer: Jeffrey French, PDC 
Musician: Raymond L. Ball 
Veterans Home Visitation Officer: James Russell 
Color Bearer: Fred Kuntz 
Guide: Daryl Verstreate Jr. 
Guard: Vincent Jockimo 
Assistant Department Secretary: Darin Everdyke, PCC 
*Those present came to the Altar to be installed as Department Officers
-CinC Donald Shaw installed all Department Officers present per the Ritual and 
Ceremonies  
-CinC Shaw installed PCC Richard Straight and pinning him as Department 
Commander 
-Newly Elected and Installed Department Commander Richard Straight, PCC 
presented the PDC Badge to PDC Leo McGuire. 
 -DC Straight gave his remarks as the new Department Commander 
 -DC Straight closed the encampment at 4:25 pm by the sound of the gavel. 

Note: Following the close of the encampment business meeting a group photo was taken 
of the brethren assembled. 
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Annual report for the JVC – May, 2019 

Assisted the following individuals for potential membership:  

     Matthew Hereford 

                   Christian Cullen 

      Richard Deverell  

      James J Weidel 

      Jeff Gregory 

      Robert Larz 

      Kioni Difranco 

      Edward Furgol 

      John Savage 

      Daniel Woloczyn 

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

Darin Everdyke, JVC 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 











































SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR (SUVCW) 

DEPARTMENT OF NEW YORK 

 
DATE: April 7, 2019 
 
TO: Leo C. McGuire, Commander  
C: Robert Pugsley, PDC, Secretary; Fred Kuntz, Commander, Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544; 
Bruce Frail, National GRO 

FROM: Dennis J. Duffy, Graves Registration Officer (GRO) 

RE: Report for Calendar Year 2018 

The Department of New York GRO position had been vacant for approximately two years when I 
was appointed about two thirds of the way into 2018.  Perhaps the prime mission of our Order is 
identifying a veteran, finding his grave, registering it into the National Database, and ensuring that 
the grave has a proper monument. I became interested in this work when, in the Summer of 2018, I 
started to research the graves of Civil War veterans in the cemeteries of the Town of Edinburg in 
western Saratoga County where my family vacations. This work led to questions which I asked of 
the National GRO who logically pointed out the vacancy in the Department of New York.  So, when 
no experienced brother could be found to volunteer, and knowing well that the best way to learn is 
by doing, I volunteered. 

I then compiled a list of the Camp GROs in New York or, if there was none, substituted that Camp’s 
Commander and, using the list, introduced myself, offering to help.  It seemed odd that the 
Department Bylaws provided annual awards for the camp/brother who registered the most graves 
but no recognition for those who obtained and arranged for the installation of monuments 
(headstones) obtained from the Veterans Administration.  I wrote to the list that I intended to ask 
that the Department Bylaws be amended to provide such recognition and to clarify the wording 
about the existing graves registration awards. The later was endorsed by the midyear meeting at 
Ithaca. Both proposals will be considered at the upcoming 136th Encampment. 

Presenting awards based on numbers means one needs the numbers so I asked the National GRO if 
I could get reports by camp and individual showing the numbers of graves registered by time 
periods.  Brother Bruce Frail told me he was concerned that a focus on numbers would lead to a 
diminution in quality and the work should not become a competition of camp vs camp and 
department vs department.  I have also learned that some who have done many registrations want 
no recognition (doing the work is their satisfaction) while the Banner has published articles 
honoring others who have done much.  

In early March, I again used the e-mail list to ask the camp GROs to submit the numbers of graves 
registered by those of their members who did such work and a total for each camp so the 



Department Awards, one to a brother and one to a camp, could be made.  A copy of the suggested 
report is attached. As yet, I have received no responses. 

Curious about what other departments do in this regard I looked at the bylaws of about a dozen 
departments and found only 2 that mention awards at all in their bylaws (this topic must be 
covered elsewhere) and while one has a graves registration award it does not specifically mention 
number of graves registered. 

I was asked to audit some entries to the National Data Base made by members of my own camp 
and found many duplicates, some triplicates and worse, and an absence in many records of grave 
numbers and readily accessible information about many veterans’ service, an experience which 
supports the National GRO’s concern about quality first.  I was able to do this because our Camp 
GRO had an old list of all the Data Base entries for the Town of Hempstead’s Greenfield Cemetery. 
The full report is attached.  

Recently, a fellow named Bob Farrell from Huntington, L.I. who is not a member of the SUVCW 
presented the Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544 with a list of almost 6,000 Civil War veterans including 
the Cemetery name for about 10-15% of these.  By my estimation, this is probably just about every 
veteran from Long Island except for those who were living Brooklyn.  We will be working on getting 
these into the National Database.  So far, I have one volunteer, William M. Devine, Jr., a brother 
inducted just last month. Bob Farrell has long been active in the Town of Huntington Historical 
Society is well known on Long Island as a Civil War researcher and author of Our Veterans Brave and 
Noble.  

I now have an “administration account” which permits me to make corrections to existing records 
and to delete verified duplicates. “Submitter Accounts” permit the holder to enter additions to the 
database which are then actually added after review by a “submitters’ assistant,” a step which was 
added after it had been observed that quality needed to be enhanced.  Anyone who has corrections 
or additions such as a recently discovered grave location, or additional information about a soldier’s 
service can contact me at duffy99999@aol.com.  If you have a question you can also call 516-593-
4014. 

Recommendations:  
1.  Make no Department of New York Awards for 2018 due to lack of information. 
2. Take advantage of the Commander–In-Chief’s presence at our Encampment to have a 

discussion about competition/quality/completeness/awards or not and what 
information/reports might be made available from the National Database to facilitate the 
work. 

3. Initiate a discussion (put this on the agenda) at the Lake George Encampment among the 
delegates to find out what is happening at the camps and to determine/initiate future 
action. 

4. See attached recommendations to the National GRO in the attached report. 

In F., C., & L., 

Bro. Dennis 

mailto:duffy99999@aol.com


SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR (SUVCW) 

DEPARTMENT OF NEW YORK 

DATE: April 9, 2019 

TO:   Bruce Frail, National Graves Registration Officer 
C: Leo C. McGuire, Commander, Department of NY; Robert Pugsley, PDC, Secretary, Department of NY;  
Fred Kuntz, Commander, Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544 
 
FROM:  Dennis J. Duffy, GRO, Department of New York 
 

RE:   National Graves Registration Database. 

I just completed a review of the records of 15 Union veterans in the National Database which had been added  
over the years by members of the Moses A. Baldwin Camp #544, the Camp of which I am Secretary-Treasurer. 
My review was prompted when our Camp GRO, Joe Hervan, gave me a list for Greenfield Cemetery, Uniondale, 
New York which he had received a couple of years ago and which showed 113 entries. Bro. Joe had noted that 
14 appeared to be duplicates. He asked me to check into these and use my administration account to make 
any necessary corrections.  I added a 15th name as when looking at the records for William H. Raynor, I saw 
that Elijah K. Raynor appeared to have duplicates also. 

OBSERVATIONS: 
1. All 15 were indeed duplicates.  Several were triplicates and there was one quadruplicate. 
2. Many of the records were completed in all Capitals which I understand is frowned upon. 
3. Many had no grave # but Greenfield Cemetery easily provided it. 
4. When I searched on surname “Raynor” I got back a page that said 1-35 of 35 (should be 46) entries.  

When I went to page 2 it said 36-46 of 11 (should be 46) entries. 

ACTION:   All the errors outlined in OBSERVATIONS, above (except for #4) were corrected and, in addition, I 
added additional information for many of the veterans such as presence on Find-A-Grave, information from 
the NY Adjutant General’s Reports, if a pension was approved based on the veteran’s service, and, if so,  to 
whom it was paid.   A total of 19 records were deleted and each of the remaining 15 were updated with 
additional information.  

QUESTIONS: 
1. When adding records, should I use my submitter account or my administration account? 
2. How do we handle burials at sea?   Should these go into the database with that notation and, if known, 

the name of the vessel and location at time of the “burial?”  
3. Do we record deaths on battlefields or at the prison camps where there were mass burials?  

RECOMMENDATIONS: 
1. Display the name of person who entered the record & date of entry.  
2. Display the name of the latest person to correct the record and date of correction. 
3. Autofill is more a bother than it’s worth. 
4. Expand “Age” on the screen to “Age @ Death.”  
5. Correct the numbering shown at the bottom of the pages returned by a search as noted in 

OBSERVATIONS, above. 

In F., C., & L., 

Bro. Dennis 





Historian's Report 
 
May 3, 2019 
 
Dear Commander: 
 
It has been a honor to wear the badge of our order and to represent all our members this past year. 
Below you shall find a brief summary of my activities. 
 
In April 2018 and August 2019 I took part in a cemetery tour and bicentennial Civil War weekend in 
Wilton, NY. 
 
Memorial Day was shortened due to a death in the family but was able to march in uniform in the 
Eastwood Memorial Day parade. 
 
It was possible to visit the Grant Cottage on Mt. McGregor 5 times last year and once so far this is year. 
On April 26, 2019, the U.S. Grant Association made its first visit to the historic site.  A descendant of long 
time caretaker, Suye Narita Gambino was among them.  Suye was the first naturalized Japanese born 
citizen of the United States.  Set up GAR display several times. 
 
On June 23 camp out with the 148th NYS Volunteers, SVR, in Danby, NY. 
 
At the 100th Department Convention, The American Legion, July 19-22, I received 1st place for a 
history/scrapbook 
 
On July 27 and 28 attended the national convention of the Sons of Spanish American War Veterans in 
Knoxville, TN. 
 
Attended the National Convention of the Woman's Relief Corps, Auxiliary to the GAR in Ohio, August 3-5, 
2018. 
 
At the NYS Fair August 22 to Sept. 3, set up a GAR display along with the Sons of the American 
Revolution. 
 
Wore our badge at the Wreath Across America at the Onondaga County Veterans Cemetery in 
December. 
 
On February 24, attended the 115th annual Heritage Luncheon sponsored by the Syracuse Chapter, 
Sons of the American Revolution. 
 
On April 27 had a plant placed before the NYS Monument at Andersonville National Cemetery.  Brother 
John Carroll of the Americus Chapter, Sons of Confederate Veterans did the honor for me. 
 
During the past year I have corresponded with the few remaining real sons and daughters of both the Civil 
War and Spanish American War.  
 



There is one Civil War widow known to be alive.  Helen Jackson of Marshfield, MO.  Widow of James 
Bolin, 14th Missouri Cavalry. 
 
Irene Triplett, the last surviving Civil War pensioner is alive and well in Wilkesboro, NC.  Her father, 
Moses Triplett served in Co.B, 3rd NC Mounted Inf.  He was at the 75th anniversary of the Battle of 
Gettysburg. 
 
Inquires have been answered but it is an unending task.  I have tried to help Brother Ray LeMay III get 
information on the department encampments where there is little information. 
Brother Danny Wheeler, PCinC found the 1981 encampment registration book and Brother Dog Duell the 
1977 encampment report.  Many thanks. 
 
I had plans to do a lot more with our records but got side lined numerous times and feel that I have let our 
members down. 
 
This June 6 will be the 50th anniversary of my membership.  It was 39 years ago I was elected 
department commander.  The Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War has been a large portion of my life. 
It is impossible to adequately thank all those who I have been involved with over all these years. If it not 
for the SUVCW I would not have found my late wife, Lorraine. 
 
Wishing you all the very best in F, C and L, 
 
Jerome Orton, Department Historian 
213 Dixon Dr. 
Syracuse, NY 13219-2711 
 









 

Annual report for the newsletter editor – May, 2019 

 

Prepared and forwarded the Summer Newsletter for approval and posting by the August 1st deadline.  

Prepared and forwarded the Winter Edition on December 3rd. 

Prepared and forwarded the Spring Edition on May 1st. 

 

Respectfully Submitted 

 

Darin Everdyke, JVC 
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